

**South Downs National Park Authority**

**Standing Orders**

**for Regulation of Authority Proceedings and Business**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Review Date | June 2020 |
| Responsibility | NPA |
| Date Approved | 26 March 2015 |
| Approved at | NPA |
| Last Amended | 16 May 2019 |
| With Effect From | 16 May 2019 |

**CONTENTS**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | [Introduction](#Introduction) | 3 |
|  | [Definitions](#Definitions) | 3 |
|  | [Legislation](#Principal_Legislation) | 3 |
|  | [MEMBERSHIP OF THE AUTHORITY](#Membership_of_the_Authority) | 4 |
|  | [CHAIR AND DEPUTY CHAIR](#Chair_and_Deputy_Chair) | 4 |
|  | [MEETINGS OF THE AUTHORITY](#MEETINGS_OF_THE_AUTHORITY) | 5 |
|  | [QUORUM](#QUORUM) | 6 |
|  | [ORDER OF BUSINESS](#ORDER_OF_BUSINESS) | 6 |
|  | [MINUTES](#MINUTES) | 7 |
|  | [ATTENDANCE AT MEETINGS](#ATTENDANCE_AT_MEETINGS) | 8 |
|  | [COMMITTEES](#COMMITTEES) | 8 |
|  | [QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS](#QUESTIONS_BY_MEMBERS) | 9 |
|  | [CONFIDENTIALITY](#CONFIDENTIALITY) | 9 |
|  | [MEETINGS TO BE OPEN TO PUBLIC AND PRESS](#MEETINGS_TO_BE_OPEN_TO_THE_PUBLIC_AND) | 10 |
|  | [MOTIONS WHICH MAY BE MOVED WITHOUT NOTICE](#MOTIONS_WHICH_MAY_BE_MOVED_WITHOUT_NOTIC) | 10 |
|  | [MOTIONS](#MOTIONS) | 11 |
|  | [DEBATE](#DEBATE) | 11 |
|  | [VOTING](#VOTING) | 12 |
|  | [REVERSAL OF PREVIOUS RESOLUTION](#REVERSAL_OF_PREVIOUS_RESOLUTION) | 12 |
|  | [PREVENTION OF DISORDER](#PREVENTION_OF_DISORDER) | 12 |
|  | [URGENT ACTIONS](#URGENT_ACTIONS) | 13 |
|  | [WHEN STANDING ORDERS MAY BE SUSPENDED, REVOKED OR ALTERED](#WHEN_STANDING_ORDERS_MAY_BE_SUSPENDED) | 13 |
|  | [INSPECTION OF DOCUMENTS](#INSPECTION_OF_DOCUMENTS) | 14 |
|  | [AUTHORISATION AND AUTHENTICATION OF DOCUMENTS](#AUTHORISATION_AND_AUTHENTICATION_OF_DOCs) | 15 |
|  | [FINANCIAL REGULATIONS](#FINANCIAL_REGULATIONS) | 15 |
|  | [TREASURY MANAGEMENT](#TREASURY_MANAGEMENT) | 15 |
|  | [ROLE OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE AND DIRECTORS](#ROLE_OF_CHIEF_EXECUTIVE_AND_DIRECTORS) | 16 |
|  | [DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS](#DISCLOSABLE_PECUNIARY_INTERESTS) | 16 |
|  | [APPOINTMENTS TO OUTSIDE BODIES](#APPOINTMENTS_TO_OUTSIDE_BODIES) | 16 |
|  | [TASK AND FINISH GROUPS](#MEMBER_WORKING_GROUPS) | 17 |
|  | [APPENDIX 1- Provisions Regulating Membership of the Authority](#APPENDIX_1) | 18 |
|  | [APPENDIX 2- Rules on Elections](#APPENDIX_2) | 19 |
|  | [APPENDIX 3 - Provisions Relating to Public Participation at Meetings](#APPENDIX_3) | 23 |
|  | [APPENDIX 4 – Committee Terms of Reference](#APPENDIX_4) | 28 |
|  | [APPENDIX 5 – Rules of Debate](#APPENDIX_5) | 35 |
|  | [APPENDIX 6 – The Chief Executive (National Park Officer)](#APPENDIX_6) | 38 |
|  | [APPENDIX 7 – General Delegation of Authority to the Chief Executive and Directors](#APPENDIX_7) | 40 |
|  | APPENDIX 8 – Proper Officers | 43 |

1. **Introduction**

These Standing Orders are made for the regulation of the meetings, proceedings and business of the South Downs National Park Authority pursuant to the Environment Act 1995 ("the 1995 Act"); the South Downs National Park Authority (Establishment) Order 2010 (“the 2010 Order”); Schedule 12 to the Local Government Act 1972 and all other enabling powers.

1. **Definitio****ns**

In these Standing Orders, unless inconsistent with the subject or context:

**‘The Authority’** shall mean the South Downs National Park Authority.

**‘Member’** shall mean a person elected as a Councillor and appointed to the Authority by a Local Authority or a person appointed to the Authority by the Secretary of State in accordance with the 2010 Order and Schedule 7 to the 1995 Act and shall include any member co-opted to a committee of the Authority.

**‘Chair’** and **‘Deputy Chair’** shall mean the Members so appointed for the time being in accordance with Standing Order 2

**‘ Chief Executive’ (National Park Officer)**’ shall mean the person appointed by the Authority in accordance with paragraph 14 of Schedule 7 of the 1995 Act.

**‘Officer’** shall mean a person employed by or on behalf of the Authority.

The headings to the clauses and schedules shall not affect the interpretation

Words importing any gender shall include every gender

Any reference to any statute (whether or not specifically named) shall include any statutory modification or re-enactment of it for the time being in force and any order, instrument, plan, regulation, permission and direction made or issued under it, or under any statute replaced by it or deriving validity from it

1. **Principal Legislation**

The Local Government Act 1972 (‘the 1972 Act’)

The Local Authorities (Standing Orders) Regulations 1993 (‘the 1993 Regulations’)

The Environment Act 1995 (‘the 1995 Act’)

The South Downs National Park Authority (Establishment) Order 2010 (“the 2010 Order”)

The Localism Act 2011

1. **MEMBERSHIP OF THE AUTHORITY** 
   1. The Authority shall consist of such persons as shall be elected or appointed by the relevant local authorities and the Secretary of State pursuant to Regulation 4 and Schedule 1 to the 2010 Order.
   2. Membership of the Authority shall at all times be regulated in accordance with [**Appendix 1**](#APPENDIX_1) to these Standing Orders.
   3. Nothing in these Standing Orders shall in any way derogate from Schedule 7 to the 1995 Act as regards disqualification of Members.
2. **CHAIR AND DEPUTY CHAIR**
   1. At the Annual Meeting of the Authority the first item of business shall be to elect a Chair of the Authority and the second item of business shall be to elect a Deputy Chair of the Authority.
   2. Elections at the Annual Meeting of the Authority and any meeting of the Authority and its Committees shall be held in accordance with the Rules on Elections set out in [**Appendix 2**](#APPENDIX_2)
   3. The Chair and Deputy Chair shall hold office until the next Annual Meeting of the Authority but both such persons shall, on ceasing to hold office at the end of their elected term, be eligible for re-election.
   4. The Chair or Deputy Chair of the Authority or one of its Committees may at any time resign his/her office by notice in writing delivered to the Chief Executive (National Park Officer).
   5. A person shall cease to hold office as Chair or Deputy Chair of the Authority or one of its committees upon ceasing to be a Member of the Authority.
   6. If any vacancy in the office of Chair or Deputy Chair shall arise it shall be the duty of the Members of the Authority to secure that the vacancy is filled as soon as possible.
   7. Where a casual vacancy in the office of Chair or Deputy Chair of the Authority is filled the person then elected shall hold office until the next Annual Meeting of the Authority. The meeting at which the casual vacancy is to be filled must be convened by the Chief Executive

(National Park Officer),

* 1. At a meeting of the full Authority the Chair, if present, shall preside.
  2. If the Chair is absent from a meeting of the full Authority the Deputy Chair, if present, shall preside.
  3. If both the Chair and Deputy Chair of the Authority are absent, the Members of the Authority present at that meeting shall choose a person from their number to preside as Chair for that meeting.
  4. For the avoidance of any doubt, any powers or duty in relation to the conduct of a meeting assigned to the Chair by these Standing Orders may be exercised by any person presiding at a meeting in accordance with Standing Order 2.10.
  5. Where in any instance the office of Chair is vacant, or where the Chair is unable to discharge their responsibilities due to absence or other reason, the Deputy Chair is authorised to act in their place.

1. **MEETINGS OF THE AUTHORITY**
   1. **Number of Meetings**

The Authority shall in every year hold one Annual Meeting and at least three other meetings for the transaction of general business.

* 1. **Dates of Meetings**

The meetings of the Authority shall be held as near as may be at regular intervals on such dates as the Authority shall determine. The Chief Executive (National Park Officer) in consultation with the Chair shall have authority to change the date of any meeting of the Authority if, in their opinion, such change is necessary for the convenient and/or efficient dispatch of Authority business.

* 1. **Date of Annual Meeting**

The Annual Meeting of the Authority shall be the first meeting held after 1st June in any year.

* 1. **Additional Meetings**

The Chief Executive (National Park Officer) in consultation with the Chair, shall have the authority to call an additional meeting of the Authority at any time if, in their opinion, an additional meeting is necessary for the convenient and/or efficient discharge of Authority business. An additional meeting may also be called at any time by the Chair

* 1. Further, the Chair shall call an additional meeting of the Authority upon receipt of a written request for that purpose specifying the nature of the important or urgent business, signed by five Members of the Authority. Should the Chair not call an additional meeting within seven days of receipt of the request, any five Members of the Authority may forthwith call an additional meeting of the Authority.
  2. **Time of Meetings**

The meetings of the Authority shall commence at such times as the Authority shall determine. The Chief Executive (National Park Officer) in consultation with the Chair shall have authority to change the time of any meeting of the Authority if, in their opinion, such change is necessary for the convenient and/or efficient dispatch of Authority business.

* 1. **Summons for a Meeting**

The Chief Executive (National Park Officer) shall issue a public notice of the time and place of any meeting of the Authority together with a summons to every Member of the Authority to attend the meeting, to be issued not less than five clear working days before the meeting to which it relates. There may be excluded from the copies of reports to be considered at the meeting, that are open to public inspection, such reports or parts of reports which, in the opinion of the Chief Executive (as “proper officer” for the purposes of Part VA Local Government Act 1972) are likely to be considered when the meeting is not open to the public.

The summons will normally be sent electronically to all members, unless a Member specifically requests an exception to be made for them

The summons for any additional meeting shall set out the business proposed to be transactedat that meeting and (where the meeting is being convened further to Standing Order 3.5) be signed by those members calling the meeting.

The Chief Executive (National Park Officer) must send a copy of the summons to the proper office of each of the South Downs local authorities, Natural England, and the Secretary of State. The summons will normally be sent electronically unless otherwise requested.

Want of service of a summons on any Member of the Authority shall not affect the validity of any meeting.

* 1. **Public Participation**

The Agenda for every meeting of the Authority and its committees and sub-committees shall include an item making provision for participation by the public through questions and/or statements in accordance with [**Appendix 3**.](#APPENDIX_3)

1. **QUORUM**
   1. Except where authorised by statute or otherwise specifically ordered by the Authority, no business shall be transacted at a meeting of the Authority or its committees or sub-committees unless:
2. At least one-third of the whole number of Members of the Authority, committee or sub-committee are present, provided that in no case shall the quorum of any committee be less than three Members; and
3. Of those present at least one is a local authority appointed Member and at least one a Member appointed to the Authority by the Secretary of State.

***Note: the quorum for a meeting of the full Authority of 27 Members is 9***

* 1. If, during any meeting of the Authority, the Chair after counting the number of Members present, declares that there is not a quorum present, the meeting shall stand adjourned for 15 minutes, or until a quorum shall be present, whichever shall be the sooner time.
  2. If at the end of the period of adjournment in accordance with Standing Order 4.2 above, after counting the number of Members present, the Chair declares that there is not a quorum present, the meeting shall forthwith end and any business shall stand adjourned to the next meeting of the Authority
  3. In the application of this Standing Order to any committee or sub-committee, the meeting may continue at the discretion of the Chair of that committee or sub-committee provided that the absence of a quorum shall be noted in the minutes and no decision shall be taken or resolution made without submission of the proposal to the Authority.
  4. Where more than one-third of the Members of the Authority become disqualified at the same time, the quorum of the Authority shall be determined by reference to the number of Members of the Authority at that time remaining qualified.

1. **ORDER OF BUSINESS**
   1. At the Annual Meeting only, the appointment of the Chair and Deputy Chair shall be in accordance with the procedure set out in Standing Order 2;
   2. Subject to paragraphs 5.1, 5.3 and 5.4 of this Standing Order and any statutory requirements, the order of business at every meeting of the Authority shall normally be:
2. In the absence of both the Chair and the Deputy Chair, to choose a Member of the Authority to preside
3. To deal with any business required by statute to be done before any other business
4. To approve and sign as a correct record the Minutes of the last meeting of the Authority. This sub-clause shall not apply to any extraordinary meeting of the Authority unless at such extraordinary meeting the business transacted alters or affects in any way any resolution passed at a previous meeting of the Authority for which the minutes have not received approval and signature
5. To receive public participation in accordance with[**Appendix 3**](#APPENDIX_3)
6. Where there is an item involving exempt or confidential business later on the agenda for the meeting, to determine whether the press and public should be excluded from the meeting for the consideration of that item
7. To deal with any business expressly required by statute to be done
8. The Chair's announcements and correspondence
9. To introduce any business which by reason of special circumstances such that the Chair, after consultation with the Chief Executive (National Park Officer), is of the opinion that the matter should be considered as a matter of urgency **AND** then to resolve when such business should be ordered on the Agenda
10. To dispose of business remaining from the last meeting
11. To consider motions in the order in which notice has been received
12. Other business specified in the summons
13. To consider questions from Members of which notice has been given in accordance with Standing Orders
14. To consider any reports from Members appointed to external bodies
15. To consider any items required to be considered in private session without the press and public present.
    1. The order of business falling under items 5.1 and 5.2 (a) and (b) shall not be displaced.
    2. At an extraordinary meeting the order of business falling under items 5.1 and 5.2 (a) and (b) shall not be displaced and any other business shall be exactly that set out in the Summons and no other business shall be considered.
    3. Subject to paragraphs 5.3 and 5.4 of this Standing Order the order of any other business may be varied either at the Chair's discretion or by a resolution passed on a motion duly moved, seconded and put without debate.
    4. Any Member who wishes to place a matter appropriate to its remit on the agenda of any committee may do so by giving written notice to the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) at least seven working days before the next ordinary meeting of the committee concerned.
    5. Except in the case of business required by any statutory provision to be transacted and other business brought before the meeting as a matter of urgency in accordance with the Authority’s Standing Orders, no business shall be transacted at a meeting of the Authority other than that specified in the summons relating thereto.
16. **MINUTES**
    1. The summons issued to Members under Standing Order 3.7 shall include a copy of the minutes of the previous meeting.
    2. Provided that Standing Order 6.1 has been complied with, the minutes shall be taken as read at the meeting of the Authority, and the Chair shall immediately put the question *‘May the minutes of the meeting held on the X day of Y be approved as a correct record?’*
    3. Subject to the discretion of the Chair, there shall be no discussion upon the minutes, except upon their accuracy. Any question of their accuracy shall be raised by motion. If no such question is raised, or if it is raised then as soon as it has been resolved, the Chair shall sign the minutes.
    4. The Chief Executive (National Park Officer) shall make arrangements for a signed copy of the approved Minutes of every meeting of the Authority and every committee and sub-committee of the Authority to be kept securely and any minute purporting to be so signed shall be received in evidence without further proof.
    5. The provisions contained in this Standing Order shall also apply in relation to meetings of all committees and sub-committees.
    6. A copy of the draft minutes of the proceedings at each meeting of the Authority, its committees and sub-committees shall be published on the Authority’s website within 15 working days after the date of the meeting, subject to the draft having been agreed with the Chair of the meeting concerned. The minutes shall be clearly marked as unconfirmed and subject to formal approval at the following meeting of the Authority, committee or sub-committee (as the case may be).
17. **ATTENDANCE AT MEETINGS**
    1. It is expected that Members will make every effort to attend meetings of the Authority or any of its committees or sub-committees to which they are appointed. The Chief Executive (National Park Officer) shall maintain a list of the membership of the Authority and of each committee and subcommittee and shall ensure that a record of attendance of meetings is kept.
    2. A Member shall tender his/her apology to the Committee Officer not less than 3 days before the date of a meeting which he/she is unable to attend except in the event of emergency or sudden illness.
    3. In exceptional circumstances, the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) in consultation with the Chair shall be authorised to consider and determine a request from a Member for leave of absence, for a period not exceeding 3 months (such period shall be capable of extension or renewal to a maximum aggregate period of 9 months).
    4. Unless leave of absence has previously been agreed, a Member who fails to achieve at least 75% attendance at meetings of the Authority, or a committee, sub-committee to which he/she has consented to be elected or appointed (a separate record and account to be kept for every such body) in any 12 month period shall be invited by the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) and Chair of the Authority to a meeting to discuss the non-attendance.
18. **COMMITTEES**
    1. At the Annual Meeting of the Authority, the Authority shall resolve and appoint:
19. The committees and sub-committees necessary to discharge the functions of the Authority
20. The membership (including substitute members) or method of appointment for each committee and sub-committee
21. The terms of reference of each of those committees and sub-committees
22. Whether non-voting members, assessors and advisers may also be co-opted to any such committee and sub-committee
23. The limitations, if any, to be placed on the powers of any committee to arrange for the discharge of its functions by a subcommittee
    1. Should a vacancy arise on a committee between annual meetings, the Authority shall fill that vacancy as soon as is practicable.
    2. The committees and sub-committees shall, at their first meeting following the Authority Annual Meeting or at the first meeting after a relevant vacancy arises, elect from among their Members, a person to preside at the meetings of each committee and sub-committee, *(the Chair)* and a Member or, where the Authority has expressly determined, Members to preside in the absence of the Chair *(the Deputy Chair(s) ).*The election shall take place in accordance with the rules on elections set out in [**Appendix 2**](#APPENDIX_2).
    3. The Chair and Deputy Chair(s) shall serve until the first meeting of the Committee following the Authority Annual Meeting , but such persons shall, on ceasing to hold office at the end of their elected term, be eligible for re-election.
    4. If the Chair is absent from a meeting of a committee the Deputy Chair, if present, shall preside as Chair for that meeting. Where more than one Deputy Chair has been elected and are present at the meeting they will agree amongst themselves who will preside as Chair for that meeting.
    5. If both the Chair and Deputy Chair(s) of the committee or sub-committee are absent when the meeting is due to commence, the Members of the committee or sub-committee present at that meeting shall choose a person from their number to preside as Chair for that meeting.
    6. The number, date, time and place of meetings of every committee and sub-committee shall be as determined by the Authority, or if no such determination is made, as may be decided by the committee and sub-committee or its chairman for the convenient and/or efficient dispatch of its business.
    7. The Chair and Deputy Chair of the Authority shall be ex officio non-voting, members of every committee unless they decline to serve on any particular committee. For the avoidance of doubt, if the Chair or Deputy Chair of the Authority is appointed by the Authority to a committee or sub-committee, he/she will be a voting member of that committee or sub-committee unless the Authority specifies otherwise.
    8. A Member shall have the right to attend any meeting of a committee of which he/she is not a member and may receive the relevant papers thereof however he/she shall not be entitled to speak at that meeting except with the consent of the Chair, neither shall he/she have any right to vote and he/she shall leave the meeting if requested to do so.
    9. Every committee and sub-committee established under this Standing Order shall at all times be constituted and act in conformity with these Standing Orders and, in particular, the provisions set out in [**Appendix 4**](#APPENDIX_4) (Terms of Reference). The provisions of Standing Orders 9, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16 and 17 shall apply to the procedure to be followed at a meeting of a committee or sub-committee, with references to the Authority being read as references to the relevant committee or sub-committee, and references to the Chair of the Authority read as references to the Chair of the committee or sub-committee.
24. **QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS**
    1. **Authority Business**

A Member may ask any question upon the business before the Authority (i.e. included in the summons for the meeting), if the question is put before the Authority's consideration of such business is concluded.

* 1. **Notice of Questions and Replies Thereto**

A Member may also:

1. Ask any question relating to the business of the Authority provided written notice is received at the office of the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) at least nine working days before the meeting. A response to that question shall be made at that meeting
2. With the permission of the Chair, put any question relating to urgent business, but a written copy of such question shall be delivered to the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) not later than 3.00pm on the day before the meeting.

Provided that:

1. Where the desired information is contained in any publication of the Authority it shall be deemed a sufficient reply if the publication containing the information is indicated
2. If a reply to any question cannot conveniently be given at the meeting it will be deemed a sufficient reply if the answer is circulated to Members within 10 working days of the meeting at which the question was asked
3. Every question shall be put and answered without discussion and no provision shall be made for asking supplementary questions.
4. **CONFIDENTIALITY**
   1. A Member or Officer of the Authority shall not:
5. Disclose any information or matter which has been reported to or debated by the Authority or any committee or sub-committee and which is confidential information within the meaning of s100A of the 1972 Act; or
6. Without the express permission of the Authority, disclose any information or matter which is identified as exempt information following a resolution pursuant to s100A of the 1972 Act to exclude the public from the meeting.
7. **MEETINGS TO BE OPEN TO THE PUBLIC AND PRESS**
   1. Every meeting of the Authority or any committee or sub-committee shall be open to the public and press except in the following circumstances:
8. The public and press **SHALL** be excluded from the meeting during an item of business whenever it is likely, in view of the nature of the business to be transacted or the nature of the proceedings, that, if members of the public were present during that item, confidential information as defined in s100A(3) of the 1972 Act would be disclosed to them in breach of the obligation of confidence;
9. The public and press **MAY** by resolution under s100A(4) of the 1972 Act be excluded from the meeting during an item of business whenever it is likely, in view of the nature of the business to be transacted or the nature of the proceedings, that if members of the public were present during that item there would be disclosure to them of exempt information, as defined in s100 Ι of the 1972 Act.
10. A motion under Section 100A (4) of the 1972 Act to exclude the public shall be moved immediately by the Chair and put without debate. This shall apply in particular if any question arises at a meeting of the Authority or any Committee as to the appointment, promotion, dismissal, salary, superannuation, conditions of service or conduct of any Officer, or where persons are being considered for an appointment with the Authority.
    1. A resolution under Standing Order 11.1(b) shall identify the proceedings, or the part of the proceedings, to which it applies, and state the description, in terms of Schedule 12A to the 1972 Act, of the exempt information giving rise to the exclusion of the public and press.
    2. Unless the Chair directs otherwise, the business that is the subject of any resolution under Standing Order 11.1 shall, on the passing of that resolution, immediately stand adjourned until the conclusion of all other business at the meeting, at which time the Chair shall invite the public and press to leave the meeting so that the adjourned business shall be considered.
    3. Unless the Chair directs otherwise, on the conclusion of any item of business taken following a resolution under Standing Order 11.1, Members shall immediately return to the Chief Executive or his nominee all reports, documents and papers relating to that item, for secure disposal as confidential waste.
11. **MOTIONS WHICH MAY BE MOVED WITHOUT NOTICE**
    1. The following motions and amendments need not be in writing and may be moved without notice:
12. Appointment of the Chair and/or Deputy Chair of the meeting at which the motion is made
13. Motions relating to the accuracy of the minutes
14. To vary the order of business
15. For leave to be given to withdraw a motion
16. To amend a motion
17. To refer the motion to a committee or sub-committee
18. Receipt of reports or adoption of recommendations of committees or Officers and any consequent resolution
19. "That the question be now put"
20. "That the Authority (or committee) proceeds to the next item of business"
21. "That the debate be now adjourned"
22. "That the Authority (or committee) do now adjourn"
23. To exclude the public in accordance with Standing Order 11
24. "That the Member be not further heard" (Standing Order 17)
25. "That the Member leave the meeting" (Standing Order 17)
26. To give the consent of the Authority where the consent of the Authority is required by these Standing Orders
27. Appointment of a committee or Member thereof occasioned by an item mentioned in the summons to the meeting.
28. **MOTIONS**
    1. **Notice of Motion**

Notice of every motion (other than those which under Standing Order 12.1 may be moved without notice) shall be given in writing and signed by the Member or Members giving the notice and delivered so as to be received, wherever practicable,at least nine working days before the date of the next meeting of the Authority to the Chief Executive (National Park Officer). Upon receipt it shall be dated and numbered in the order in which it is received.

* 1. **Motions to be Set out in Summons**

The Chief Executive (National Park Officer) shall set out in the summons for every meeting of the Authority all motions of which notice has been duly given in the order in which they have been received, unless the Member when giving such notice intimated in writing that they propose to move it at some later meeting, or has since withdrawn it in writing.

* 1. **Motion Not Moved**

If a motion which is set out in the summons is not moved either by a Member who gave notice thereof or by some other Member on his/her behalf it shall, unless postponed by consent of the Authority, be treated as withdrawn and shall not be moved without fresh notice.

* 1. **Scope of Motion**

Every motion shall be relevant to some matter in relation to which the Authority has power or duties or which affects the South Downs National Park.

* 1. **Form of Motion**

If it shall appear to the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) that a motion of which notice has been received pursuant to Standing Order 14.1 is not in order or is framed in improper or unbecoming language or otherwise fails to comply with the provisions of these Standing Orders, the direction of the Chair shall be sought as to whether and in what form the motion shall be placed upon the Summons and Agenda, and the decision of the Chair, after consultation with the Member giving the notice if possible, shall be final.

1. **DEBATE**
   1. All discussion and debate in a meeting of the Authority or any committee and sub-committee shall be conducted in accordance with the Rules of Debate set out in these Standing Orders in [**Appendix 5**](#APPENDIX_5).
   2. For the purpose of conducting the business of meetings in an informal and amicable manner, it shall always be open to the Chair to allow debate which does not comply with the formalities of [**Appendix 5**](#APPENDIX_5)**.**
   3. **Points of Order**

A Member may raise a point of order or a matter of personal explanation and shall be entitled to be heard forthwith.

A point of order shall relate only to an alleged breach of a Standing Order or statutory provision and the Member shall specify the Standing Order or statutory provision and the way in which he/she considers it has been broken.

A personal explanation shall be confined to some material part of a former speech by him/her which appears to have been misunderstood in the present debate.

The ruling of the Chair on a point of order or on the admissibility of a personal explanation shall not be open to discussion.

* 1. **Respect for the Chair**

Whenever the Chair speaks during a debate, any Member then speaking shall immediately stop and the Authority shall be silent. The decision of the Chair on all points of procedure, order and interpretation of the Rules of Debate shall be final and no debate shall be permitted thereon **Provided Always** that the Chair's ruling on a particular issue or matter may be challenged by motion, which motion shall upon being duly seconded, be put without debate.

* 1. The Chair may at any time determine to call upon the meeting to bring its procedures into full and strict conformity with these Standing Orders and the decision as to the necessity for and/or timing of any such determination shall be final and not subject to debate or challenge.

1. **VOTING**
   1. Subject to Standing Order 2.2 every question shall be determined by the voices of those present or, at the discretion of the Chair, by a show of hands, unless otherwise decided by a majority of the meeting.
   2. Pursuant to Schedule 12 of the 1972 Act, all questions coming or arising before a meeting of the Authority shall be decided by a majority of the Members of the Authority present and voting at that meeting.
   3. On the Chair putting a motion to the vote, no further discussion on it shall take place. The question having been put by the Chair and voting having commenced no Member shall speak, nor any questions be asked.
   4. Where an equality of votes on any matter arising throughout the course of any meeting occurs, the person presiding at that meeting in accordance with these Standing Orders shall have a second or casting vote. For avoidance of doubt, a second vote is where the person presiding at the meeting has already voted on the issue, and a casting vote is when he or she has abstained on the previous vote to preserve the status quo. In exercising a second or casting vote, regard shall be had to the guidance agreed by the Authority on this point.
   5. If immediately after a vote is taken any Member so requests, a record shall be kept in the Minutes of that meeting whether that Member cast his/her vote for the question, against the question or abstained from voting.
2. **REVERSAL OF PREVIOUS RESOLUTION**
   1. No motion to rescind or reverse any substantive resolution passed by the Authority within the preceding six months and no motion or amendment to the same effect as one which has been rejected within the preceding six months shall be proposed unless the notice thereof given in pursuance of Standing Order 13 bears the names of at least six Members. When any such motion or amendment has been disposed of by the Authority, it shall not be open to any Member to propose a similar motion within a further period of six months. This Standing Order shall not apply to motions moved in pursuance of a recommendation of a committee.
3. **PREVENTION OF DISORDER**
   1. If during any meeting of the Authority the Chair forms the opinion that a Member has engaged or is engaging in misconduct by persistently disregarding the ruling of the Chair, or by behaving irregularly, improperly or offensively, or by willfully interrupting or obstructing the business of the Authority, the Chair shall inform the meeting of that opinion and may take any of the following actions, either in sequence or separately:
4. Formally warn the Member regarding his/her conduct
5. Direct that the Member refrain from speaking during all or part of the debate or meeting
6. Direct that the Member withdraw from all or part of the remainder of the debate or meeting
7. Move "That the Member named be not further heard" (the motion being put and determined without seconding or debate)
8. Move "That the Member named do leave the meeting" (the motion being put and determined without seconding or debate)
9. Adjourn the meeting of the Authority for such period as in the opinion of the Chair is expedient
   1. In the event that an officer or member of the public willfully interrupts the proceedings at any meeting or behaves irregularly, improperly or offensively, the Chair shall warn him/her regarding his/her conduct. If the misconduct continues or is repeated the Chair shall order that person to leave the room for the remainder of the meeting. If the person refuses or fails to leave the room, or having left the room returns, the Chair may order his/her removal from the room and if necessary, adjourn the meeting until they do so.
   2. In case of a general disturbance in any part of the room open to the public, the Chair may order that part to be cleared for all or part of the remainder of the meeting. In the event of a general disturbance which, in the opinion of the Chair renders the due and orderly dispatch of business impossible, in addition to any other power vested in him the Chair may, without the question being put, adjourn the meeting of the Authority for such period and to such place as the Chair shall consider expedient.
10. **URGENT ACTIONS** 
    1. The decision-making powers, discretions and duties vested in the Authority are deemed to rest with the Authority as a statutory body corporate, except where they have been expressly delegated under the scheme of delegation to a properly constituted committee or sub-committee of the Authority or a Joint Committee or an Officer of the Authority.
    2. The Authority recognises that exceptional circumstances may occasionally arise under which it is essential and in the best interests of the Authority for urgent action to be authorised and taken on its behalf, when such action does not fall within the scope of the scheme of delegation.
    3. In such circumstances, the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) shall be empowered to act on the Authority's behalf, provided always that all such action shall be in accordance with policy and in the best interests of the Authority and shall only be taken after (a) having consulted with the Chair; and (b) having received and considered such legal and specialist advice as may be required to make a reasonable decision.
    4. In the event that urgent action pursuant to Standing Order 18.3 appears to be necessary, but the Chair cannot be contacted despite diligent efforts or is unable to act, the Chair's responsibilities under Standing Order 18.3 shall be discharged by the Deputy Chair. If both shall be unavailable or unable to act, the matter shall not be dealt with except by a properly constituted extraordinary meeting of the full Authority.
    5. In the event that urgent action pursuant to Standing Order 18.3 appears to be necessary, but the Chief Executive is unavailable or unable to act, the Chief Executive's responsibilities under Standing Order 18.3 may be discharged by any Director of the Authority.
    6. Any "urgent action" taken in accordance with Standing Order 18.3 shall be reported in writing to every Member of the Authority as soon as possible and in any event within 3 working days and shall also be reported to the next meeting of the Authority.
11. **WHEN STANDING ORDERS MAY BE SUSPENDED, REVOKED OR ALTERED**
    1. These Standing Orders shall only be capable of variation, amendment, revocation, replacement or other alteration by the Authority at a meeting of the full Authority and upon notice of motion specifying the alteration proposed to be made.
    2. Excepting always those matters specified in Standing Order 19.3 below, Standing Orders or any part of them may, upon motion and without notice, be suspended at any meeting of the Authority as regards any agenda item or items at such meeting specified in that motion, provided that at least one half of the Members of the Authority are present.
    3. For the avoidance of doubt, it is hereby declared that the following Standing Orders are not capable of suspension and further that no motion to suspend Standing Orders shall be moved in relation to them or their provisions:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| (a) | [Membership of the Authority](#Membership_of_the_Authority) | *(Standing Order 1)* |
| (b) | [Quorum](#QUORUM) | *(Standing Order 4)* |
| (c) | [Order of business](#ORDER_OF_BUSINESS) | *(Standing Order 5)* |
| (d) | [Attendance at meeting](#ATTENDANCE_AT_MEETINGS) | *(Standing Order 7)* |
| (e) | [Confidentiality](#CONFIDENTIALITY) | *(Standing Order 10)* |
| (f) | [Meetings to be open to public and press](#MEETINGS_TO_BE_OPEN_TO_THE_PUBLIC_AND) | (*Standing Order 11)* |
| (g) | [Voting](#VOTING) | *(Standing Order 15)* |
| (h) | [Prevention of disorder](#PREVENTION_OF_DISORDER) | *(Standing Order 17)* |
| (i) | [Urgent actions](#URGENT_ACTIONS) | *(Standing Order 18)* |
| (j) | [Suspension & alteration of Standing Orders](#WHEN_STANDING_ORDERS_MAY_BE_SUSPENDED) | *(Standing Order 19)* |

1. **INSPECTION OF DOCUMENTS**
   1. All reports made or minutes kept by the Authority shall be open for inspection by any Member at any reasonable time. Further, a Member may for the purposes of his/her duties as a Member, but not otherwise, inspect any document, report, file or background information which is in the possession of or under the control of the Authority (including documents and information held in electronic formats) that contains material relating to any business to be transacted at a meeting of the Authority or of any committee or sub-committee of the Authority, and shall be provided with a copy of such document, report or information on request.
   2. **PROVIDED ALWAYS** that a Member shall not knowingly inspect and shall not call for a copy of any document relating to a matter in which he/she or a member of his/her family or close associate is professionally interested or in which he/she has a disclosable pecuniary interest and that this Standing Order shall not require the Solicitor to the Authority to allow inspection of any document which is, or in the event of legal proceedings would be, protected by legal professional privilege.
   3. A Member who wishes to inspect any other document or information, not falling within paragraph 20.1, should make a written request to the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) specifying the documents or information.
   4. Unless the Chief Executive (National Park Officer), after consultation with the Chair, believes that the request to inspect the document or information is unreasonable or improper or that the Member appears to have a personal or prejudicial interest in respect of any matter contained or referred to in the document or information, the document and information requested shall be produced for the Member’s inspection.
   5. If the Member’s request under paragraph 20.3 appears to raise any legal issues affecting the Authority, the Monitoring Officer and the Authority’s Solicitor shall be consulted before any decision is made.
   6. If the matter is not resolved to the satisfaction of the Member making the request, it shall be referred to the next full meeting of the Authority.
2. **AUTHORISATION AND AUTHENTICATION OF DOCUMENTS**
   1. **Sealing of Documents**  
      The Common Seal of the Authority shall not be affixed to any document unless the matter has been authorised by a resolution of the Authority, committee or sub-committee or by an Officer to whom the Authority have delegated their powers in this behalf.
   2. **Attestation of Sealing**

The Seal shall be attested by the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) or in his/her absence by a Director of the Authority and an entry of every sealing of a document shall be made and consecutively numbered in a sealing register kept by the Solicitor to the Authority.

* 1. **Authentication of Documents**

Where any document will be a necessary step in legal proceedings or shall be a legal agreement, contract, notice, or order under hand on behalf of the Authority it shall (unless any other enactment requires or authorises or the necessary delegated authority shall have been given to some other person) be signed by the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) or in his/her absence by a Director of the Authority.

1. **FINANCIAL REGULATIONS**
   1. The Authority and its committees, sub-committees, working panels & other groups and every Member and Officer shall at all times act in accordance with and behave in conformity with all financial regulations as may be made by the Authority.
2. **TREASURY MANAGEMENT**
   1. All monies in the hands of the Authority shall be aggregated for the purposes of Treasury Management and shall be under the control of the Section 151 Officer or the Authority’s appointed agent.
   2. The Authority adopts the three key principles of CIPFA’s ‘Treasury Management in the Public Services: Code of Practice’ (the “Code”) as described in Section 4 of that Code. Accordingly the Authority will create and maintain, as the cornerstones for effective treasury management:
   * A treasury management policy statement, stating the policies and objectives of its treasury management activities
   * Suitable treasury management practices (TMPs) setting out the manner in which the Authority will seek to achieve those policies and objectives and prescribing how it will manage and control those activities
   1. The content of the policy statement and TMP’s will follow the recommendations contained in Sections 6 and 7 of the Code, subject only to amendment where necessary to reflect the particular circumstances of the Authority. Such amendments will not result in the Authority materially deviating from the Code’s key recommendations.
   2. The Authority will receive reports on its treasury management policies, practices and activities, including, as a minimum, an annual strategy and plan in advance of the year, and an annual report after its close, in the form prescribed in the TMP’s.
   3. The Authority delegates responsibility for the implementation and monitoring of its treasury management policies and practices to the Policy and Resources Committee and for the execution and administration of treasury management decisions to the Section 151 Officer who will act in accordance with the Authority’s policy statement and TMP’s.
   4. All loans and investments shall be made in the name of the Authority or the Authority’s nominee
   5. The Section 151 Officer shall maintain records of all borrowing and investment of money by the Authority.
3. **ROLE OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE AND DIRECTORS**
   1. Pursuant to Schedule 7 of the 1995 Act, the Authority shall ensure that there is at all times a person appointed as Chief Executive (National Park Officer) with responsibility for the execution, maintenance and co-ordination of the Authority’s duties, functions and responsibilities.
   2. [**Appendix 6**](#APPENDIX_6) to these Standing Orders shall govern the appointment of the Chief Executive and any matter concerning the investigation and/or discipline of the Chief Executive.
   3. [**Appendix 7**](#APPENDIX_7) to these Standing Orders sets out the general delegation of functions to the Chief Executive and Directors of the Authority.
4. **DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS**
   1. Where a Member has a disclosable pecuniary interest in any matter being considered at a meeting of the Authority, committee or sub-committee at which they are present, and by virtue of S.31 of the Localism Act 2011 must not participate in discussion of, or vote on, that matter, the Member must in addition withdraw from the room where the meeting is being held while the discussion and vote take place, unless a dispensation from the Appointments Management & Standards Committee has been obtained.
   2. Standing Order 25.1 does not prevent a Member from making representations on the matter to the meeting, in accordance with the Authority’s public speaking procedures, provided that the Member withdraws from the room when those representations are concluded and before the discussion and vote on the matter take place.
5. **APPOINTMENTS TO OUTSIDE BODIES**
   1. At its Annual Meeting, the Authority shall make appointments to outside bodies where it considers such appointment will support and be consistent with the Authority’s purposes and duties, policies objectives or outcomes or that the proposed appointment will add value to the Authority’s activities.
   2. At least 5 clear working days before the Annual Meeting, the Chief Executive shall circulate to all members a list of those bodies to which it is proposed to make appointments, inviting Members to express an interest in appointment to any of them to notify him by at least 2 clear working days before the meeting by writing or email. Such expressions of interest shall be considered by the Chair of the Authority and the Chairs of its committees, and proposals for appointment presented to the Annual Meeting for approval.
   3. Where, between Annual Meetings of the Authority, the Chief Executive is of the view that there is a need to make a Member appointment to an outside body and the appointment cannot be deferred to the next Annual Meeting of the Authority, the Chief Executive shall, in consultation with the Chair of the Authority, make the appointment in accordance with the Appointment of Members to Outside Bodies Protocol. The Chief Executive shall report the appointment to the next meeting of the Authority.
   4. Any Member appointed under Standing Order 26.1 or Standing Order 26.3 to an outside body shall, when in attendance at the outside body on behalf of the Authority, represent the interests of the SDNPA save that in respect of those bodies where Members perform a legal role as, for example, a trustee or director of a company, the appointees will need to comply with any applicable legislation and company articles relating to their role. Members must act in accordance with the Authority’s Members’ Code of Conduct and provide a written report to the next meeting of the Authority on the outcome of any meeting held by the outside body the member is appointed to.
6. **TASK AND FINISH GROUPS**
   1. The Authority, or any of its committees may, from time to time establish a Task and Finish Group of Members to explore a particular area of policy, project or other aspect of the Authority’s business that falls within its remit, and to report back upon that matter to the Authority or establishing committee(s). A Group shall only be established by a resolution of the Authority, or one or more of its committees. When establishing a Group, the Authority, or the establishing committee(s) shall agree its terms of reference
   2. Membership for a Task and Finish Group will be open to all Members of the Authority and will be agreed by the Authority / Committee(s) following a recommendation of the relevant Chair and Deputy Chair(s)
   3. The Group will report the outcomes of its work to the Authority / its parent committee(s) via a report to be written by an Officer.

**APPENDIX 1**

**PROVISIONS REGULATING MEMBERSHIP OF THE AUTHORITY**

1. Membership of the Authority shall be governed by the 1995 Act and the 2010 Order.
2. A Member may at any time resign his membership of the Authority by notice in writing delivered to the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) and his resignation shall take effect on the receipt of the notice by that Officer.
3. Where a vacancy arises in the membership of the Authority, it shall be filled as soon as is practicable:
4. Where the vacancy is for a local authority Member, by the council in whose representation the vacancy arises; and
5. Where the vacancy is for a Member whose appointment falls to be made by the Secretary of State in accordance with Paragraphs 3 and 4 of Schedule 7 to the 1995 Act, by the Secretary of State.
6. As soon as is practicable after receiving a notice under paragraph 2 above, the Authority shall give public notice of:
7. The resignation, termination or vacancy, and
8. The name of the person concerned.

**APPENDIX 2**

**RULES ON ELECTIONS**

1. **ELECTION OF CHAIR OF THE AUTHORITY**
   1. The election of the Chair of the Authority shall be the first item of business at the Annual Meeting, or the meeting at which the election is to be held and shall be conducted as follows:
2. Not less than 10 clear working days before the date of the Annual Meeting, or the meeting at which the election is to be held, the Chief Executive shall email or write to all Members calling for nomination of any Member as Chair of the Authority to be submitted in writing (including email)
3. To be valid, a nomination shall be proposed and seconded by two other Members of the Authority. A nomination shall include a declaration by the candidate that they are willing to stand for election, and a statement of not more than 100 words outlining the candidate’s relevant skills and experience
4. Nominations shall be submitted to the Chief Executive at least 5 clear working days before the Annual Meeting, or the meeting at which the election is to be held. At least 2 clear working days before the Annual Meeting or the meeting at which the election is to be held, the Chief Executive shall inform Members in writing or by email of all candidates duly nominated, the proposer and seconder of each, and provide a copy of the candidate’s statement outlining their relevant skills and experience
5. At the start of the Annual Meeting or the meeting at which the election is to be held the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) or his/her nominee shall preside for this first item of business
6. The Authority’s Monitoring Officer, Deputy Monitoring Officer or Solicitor shall act as Returning Officer and shall be responsible for the election process
7. The person presiding shall declare nominations closed and the Returning Officer shall announce the valid nominations which have been received
8. If only one nomination has been received, the person presiding shall declare that person duly elected and shall install them as Chair of the Authority
9. If more than one valid nomination has been received, the election shall proceed by ballot
10. The person presiding shall invite each candidate, or - if the candidate prefers - the person nominating the candidate, to address the meeting for not more than 2 minutes, in alphabetical order by surname
11. Once the candidates have addressed the meeting, the ballot shall be held without comment, question or debate
12. A secret ballot shall be held using the elimination ballot system as follows:
13. The Returning Officer shall invite Members to vote clearly for one candidate only. Candidates shall be entitled to vote for themselves
14. The Returning Officer shall distribute the voting papers to Members and then collect them once votes have been cast
15. The Returning Officer shall examine the voting papers and shall sort them into parcels according to the votes recorded for each candidate, rejecting any that are invalid
16. If once the votes have been counted the candidate with the highest number of votes has secured more than 50% or more of the number of votes cast, the Returning Officer shall inform the person presiding who shall declare that candidate duly elected
17. If the candidate with the highest number of votes does not secure more than 50% or more of the number of votes cast, the Returning Officer shall inform the person presiding that a further ballot is required and the name of the candidate with the lowest number of votes, who shall be eliminated from the ballot
18. The person presiding shall declare to the Annual Meeting the name of the candidate who is eliminated from the ballot and shall call for a further ballot between the remaining candidates
19. This process of elimination shall continue until such time as a candidate secures the highest number of votes **AND** more than 50% or more of the number of votes cast, at which time the Returning Officer shall inform the person presiding who shall declare that candidate duly elected
20. In the event of a tie or equality of votes in any ballot, for whatever cause, the person presiding shall without comment, question or debate call for a further ballot. In the event of a further tie or equality of votes in that ballot, the matter shall be settled by the person presiding on the toss of a coin.
21. **ELECTION OF DEPUTY CHAIR OF THE AUTHORITY**
    1. The election of the Deputy Chair of the Authority shall be the second item of business at the Annual Meeting or the meeting at which the election is to be held. The process for election of the Deputy Chair shall be the same as that for the election of the Chair set out above in Paragraphs 1(a) – (k)(8) of this Appendix, subject to the following amendments:
22. All references to the “Chair” shall be read as references to the “Deputy Chair”
23. In paragraph 1(f), the person presiding over the election of the Deputy Chair shall be the Chair of the Authority, not the Chief Executive.
24. **ELECTION OF CHAIR OF A COMMITTEE** 
    1. Each committee shall, at their first meeting following the Authority annual meeting, or at the first meeting after a vacancy arises, elect from among their Members, a person to preside at the meetings of that committee, (the Chair). The process for election of the Chair shall be as follows:
25. Any Member of the committee wishing to stand for election as Chair of that committee shall inform the Chief Executive in writing (including email) not less than 5 clear working days before the date of the committee’s meeting.
26. A Member shall be entitled to nominate themselves, and no proposer or seconder is required. A nomination shall include a declaration by the candidate that they are willing to stand for election, and a statement of not more than 100 words outlining the candidate’s relevant skills and experience.
27. At least 2 clear working days before the committee’s meeting, the Chief Executive shall inform Members of the committee in writing or by email of all candidates duly nominated and provide a copy of the candidate’s statement outlining their relevant skills and experience
28. At the start of the committee’s meeting, the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) or his/her nominee shall preside for this first item of business
29. The Authority’s Monitoring Officer, Deputy Monitoring Officer or Solicitor shall act as Returning Officer and shall be responsible for the election process
30. The person presiding shall declare nominations closed and the Returning Officer shall announce the valid nominations which have been received
31. If only one nomination is received, the person presiding at the meeting shall declare that person duly elected
32. If more than one valid nomination has been received, the election shall proceed by ballot
33. The person presiding shall invite each candidate to address the meeting for not more than 2 minutes, in alphabetical order by surname.
34. Once the candidates have addressed the meeting, the ballot shall be held without comment, question or debate, as follows:
35. The Returning Officer shall invite Members to vote clearly for one candidate only. Candidates shall be entitled to vote for themselves.
36. The Returning Officer shall distribute the voting papers to Members and then collect them once the vote has been cast
37. The Returning Officer shall examine the voting papers and shall sort them into parcels according to the votes recorded for each candidate, rejecting any that are invalid
38. If once the votes have been counted the candidate with the highest number of votes has secured more than 50% or more of the number of votes cast, the Returning Officer shall declare that candidate duly elected
39. If the candidate with the highest number of votes does not secure more than 50% or more of the number of votes cast, the Returning Officer shall inform the committee that a further ballot is required and the name of the candidate with the lowest number of votes, who shall be eliminated from the ballot
40. The Returning Officer shall declare to the meeting the name of the candidate who is eliminated from the ballot and shall call for a further ballot between the remaining candidates
41. This process of elimination shall continue until such time as a candidate secures the highest number of votes **AND** more than50% or more of the number of votes cast, at which time the Returning Officer shall declare that candidate duly elected
42. In the event of a tie or equality of votes in any ballot, for whatever cause, the person presiding at the meeting shall without comment, question or debate call for a further ballot. In the event of a further tie or equality of votes in that ballot, the matter shall be settled by the person presiding on the toss of a coin.
43. **ELECTION OF DEPUTY CHAIR(S) OF A COMMITTEE** 
    1. Each committee shall, at their first meeting following the Authority Annual Meeting or at the first meeting after a vacancy arises, elect from among their Members, a person to preside at the meetings of that committee, in the absence of the Chair (the Deputy Chair). Where the Authority has expressly determined, more than one Deputy may be appointed. The process for election of the Deputy Chair(s) shall be as follows:

(a) Any Member of the committee wishing to stand for election as Deputy Chair of that committee shall inform the Chief Executive in writing (including email) not less than 5 clear working days before the date of the committee’s meeting.

(b) A Member shall be entitled to nominate themselves, and no proposer or seconder is required. A nomination shall include a declaration by the candidate that they are willing to stand for election, and a statement of not more than 100 words outlining the candidate’s relevant skills and experience.

(c) At least 2 clear working days before the committee’s meeting, the Chief Executive shall inform Members of the committee in writing or by email of all candidates duly nominated and provide a copy of the candidate’s statement outlining their relevant skills and experience

(d) The Authority’s Monitoring Officer, Deputy Monitoring Officer or Solicitor shall act as Returning Officer and shall be responsible for the election process

(e) The Chair shall declare nominations closed and the Returning Officer shall announce the valid nominations which have been received

(f) If the total number of valid nominations received do not exceed the number of vacancies, the Chair at the meeting shall declare the person(s) duly elected

(h) If the total number of valid nominations received does exceed the number of vacancies, the election shall proceed by ballot

(i) The person presiding shall invite each candidate to address the meeting for not more than 2 minutes, in alphabetical order by surname.

(j) Once the candidates have addressed the meeting, the ballot shall be held without comment, question or debate, as follows:

(1) The Returning Officer shall invite Members to vote clearly for the number of candidates for which there are vacancies. Candidates shall be entitled to vote for themselves.

(2) The Returning Officer shall distribute the voting papers to Members and then collect them once the vote has been cast

(3) The Returning Officer shall examine the voting papers and shall sort them into parcels according to the votes recorded for each candidate, rejecting any that are invalid.

(5) Once the votes have been counted, one of the following outcomes will apply:

(a) where there is only one vacancy, if a candidate has secured more than 50% of the number of votes cast, the Returning Officer shall declare that candidate duly elected.

(b) If the candidate with the highest number of votes does not secure more than 50% of the number of votes cast, the Returning Officer shall inform the committee that a further ballot is required and the name of the candidate with the lowest number of votes, who shall be eliminated from the ballot The Returning Officer shall declare to the meeting the name of the candidate who is eliminated from the ballot and shall call for a further ballot between the remaining candidates

(c) This process of elimination shall continue until such time as a candidate secures the highest number of votes AND more than 50% or more of the number of votes cast, at which time the Returning Officer shall declare that candidate duly elected

(d) In the event of a tie or equality of votes in any ballot, for whatever cause, the person presiding at the meeting shall without comment, question or debate call for a further ballot. In the event of a further tie or equality of votes in that ballot, the matter shall be settled by the person presiding on the toss of a coin

(e) Where there is more than one vacancy, the vacancies shall be filled by the candidates receiving the highest number of votes and the Returning Officer shall declare the candidates as duly elected.

(f) In the event of a tie or equality of votes in any ballot, for whatever cause, the person presiding at the meeting shall without comment, question or debate call for a further ballot. In the event of a further tie or equality of votes in that ballot, the matter shall be settled by the person presiding on the toss of a coin

**APPENDIX 3**

**PROVISIONS RELATING TO PUBLIC PARTICIPATION AT MEETINGS**

For the purposes of this Schedule “participation” and "participate" shall mean the asking of any question, the making of any presentation or statement, or the submission of any petition.

1. **PUBLIC PARTICIPATION AT MEETINGS OF THE AUTHORITY**
   1. Subject to certain limitations and exceptions as set out below, Parish Councils (including Parish Meetings), members of the public and representatives of organisations shall have an opportunity to participate at meetings of the Authority.
   2. The agenda for a meeting of the Authority, save the Annual Meeting, shall include an agenda item to receive public participation.
   3. Any member of the public or representative of an organisation who wishes to take this opportunity of participation at a meeting of the Authority shall notify the Committee Officer at least 24 hours before the commencement of the meeting.
   4. The notification under 1.3 above shall include the name of the person to address the meeting and a brief summary of the matter or matters to be raised, in the case of a Parish Council or Meeting, written confirmation that the person is authorised to speak on behalf of the Parish Council or Meeting.
   5. For the avoidance of doubt, participation may be exercised with regard to any matter within the remit of the Authority and shall not be limited to matters on the agenda for that meeting.
   6. Subject to Standing Order 5, the Chair will invite each speaker who has given prior notice in accordance with 1.3 (above) to address the meeting. Where a member of the public wishes to address the meeting, but has not given prior notice in accordance with 1.3 (above) the member of the public may speak at the discretion of Chair. Speakers may address the meeting for up to three minutes, or such longer period as the Chair in his/her absolute discretion may permit. Any statements, questions or petitions shall be heard and received without debate. Members may ask questions for clarification but shall not respond on any matter or enter into any debate.
   7. Every person asking a question or making a statement requiring a response shall receive a written response from an Officer of the Authority within 14 days, unless additional time for investigation and/or consideration is required. If additional time is required a response shall be sent giving reasons and the date by which it is anticipated that a final response will be provided.
   8. Members of the Authority shall be informed of the response in due course.
   9. Where there are a number of people wishing to participate, who in the opinion of the Chair appear to be concerned with the same subject matter, the Chair may indicate that the number of individual speakers cannot be accommodated and may ask those concerned to nominate a spokesperson to address the meeting. In these circumstances the Chair may allow a brief adjournment to enable a spokesperson to be appointed and may indicate that a speaking time in excess of three minutes will be permitted.
   10. The total time allowed for all public participation at any meeting under these Standing Orders shall not normally exceed 20 minutes.
   11. Upon the conclusion of the time for public participation the Chair shall move to the next item of business and from that point no further public participation shall be permitted at that meeting.
   12. For the avoidance of doubt “Chair” shall mean the person presiding at the meeting of the Authority in accordance with Standing Order 2.
2. **PUBLIC PARTICIPATION AT MEETINGS OF THE POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE AND APPOINTMENTS MANAGEMENT & STANDARDS COMMITTEE**
   1. Subject to certain limitations and exceptions as set out below, members of the public and representatives of organisations shall have an opportunity to participate at meetings of the Policy and Resources Committee and Appointment Management & Standards Committee.
   2. The agenda for a meeting of the Committee, save any extraordinary meeting, shall include an agenda item to receive public participation.
   3. Any member of the public or representative of an organisation who wishes to take this opportunity of participation at a meeting of the Committee shall notify the Committee Officer at least 24 hours before the commencement of the meeting.
   4. The notification under 2.3 above shall include the name of the person to address the meeting and a brief summary of the matter or matters to be raised.
   5. For the avoidance of doubt, participation may be exercised with regard to any matter within the purview of the Committee and shall not be limited to matters on the agenda for that meeting. Addresses related to a specific item may, at the Chair’s discretion, be heard at the start of the relevant agenda item. Public addresses not related to a specific item will be heard under a single agenda item as set out at para 2.2 above.
   6. The Chairman will invite each speaker who has given prior notice in accordance with 2.3 and 2.4 (above) to address the meeting. Where a member of the public wishes to address the meeting, but has not given prior notice in accordance with 2.3 (above) the member of the public may speak at the discretion of Chair. Speakers may address the meeting for up to three minutes, or such longer period as the Chairman in their absolute discretion may permit.
   7. The total time allowed for all public participation at any meeting under these Standing Orders shall not normally exceed 20 minutes.
   8. Any statements, questions or petitions shall be heard and received without debate. Members may ask questions for clarification but shall not respond on any matter or enter into any debate.
   9. Every person asking a question or making a statement requiring a response shall receive a written response from an Officer of the Authority within 14 days, unless additional time for investigation and/or consideration is required. If additional time is required a response shall be sent giving reasons and the date by which it is anticipated that a final response will be provided.
   10. Members of the Committee shall be informed of the response in due course.
   11. Upon the conclusion of the time for public participation the Chair shall move to the next item on the agenda and from that point no further public participation shall be permitted at that meeting.
   12. For the avoidance of doubt “Chair” shall mean the person presiding at the meeting of the Committee in accordance with Standing Order 2.
3. **PUBLIC PARTICIPATION AT MEETINGS OF THE PLANNING COMMITTEE** 
   1. The South Downs National Park Authority (SDNPA) has been the local planning authority for the South Downs National Park (SDNP) from 1 April 2011.The SDNPA is responsible for planning across the entire National Park and agreed partnerships with the Local Authorities operating within the National Park boundary. For five of these, the SDNPA deals directly with all planning questions, advice and applications. The other nine Local Authorities deal with these matters on the SDNPA’s behalf, however some of the more significant decisions may also be made by the SDNPA Planning Committee
   2. This protocol provides an opportunity for public representations to be made to the Planning Committee in relation to those planning matters that it determines. Decisions on other applications will be made by the constituent local authorities and all 15 SDNP local authorities have their own public speaking schemes.
   3. You may, therefore, wish to make representations to the appropriate local authority on such applications. The SDNPA can provide advice on the appropriate determining authority on a case by case basis.

**What is Public Speaking at the Planning Committee?**

* 1. The SDNPA Planning Committee is a meeting held in public. The purpose of the committee is for the committee members to debate and decide the matters on the agenda. The SDNPA’s invitation to speak at its Planning Committee provides an opportunity for members of the public to directly address the committee with issues of concern to them.
  2. All aspects of public speaking at SDNPA Planning Committee meetings are subject to the discretion of the Planning Committee Chair. Normally, a maximum of six public speakers may be invited to speak on each planning application or related matter on the agenda (a maximum of three in support and three against). This number includes the applicants and/or their agents. Each speaker will be allowed up to three minutes to speak. Multiple agenda items related to a single site are considered to be a single subject, and therefore public speakers may address the committee once, regardless of how many agenda items the matter comprises.

**What matters can I speak on?**

* 1. You can ask to speak on any planning application that the SDNPA is proposing to determine and on any other matters that are being considered by the Committee. This might include its views on any potential enforcement action or matters relating to the development of planning policy or related supplementary advice.
  2. You can only speak on items that are on the agenda of the meeting at which you ask to speak. The introduction or submission of additional evidence by public speakers in the form of written documents or photographs for display, circulation or distribution will not be permitted during the Planning Committee meeting. Any additional material relevant to the matter to be considered should be given to the planning officers in time for them to evaluate it professionally. Where possible, this should be at least 7 days before the meeting so that officers and Members have adequate time to properly consider it.

**Who can speak at the Planning Committee?**

* 1. To speak at an SDNPA Planning Committee you should normally have made written representations on the planning matter in question and you should notify the SDNPA beforehand, so please let the SDNPA know that you wish to speak, as soon as possible. You may approach a local Parish, Town, District, Unitary or County Councillor to speak on your behalf, if you prefer.
  2. The people who can speak at the Planning Committee, and the order in which they will be invited to speak, are:
* Up to three individuals or group representatives, including any County, Unitary, District, Town or Parish Council representatives, who are opposing the application.
* Up to three individuals or group representatives, including any County, Unitary, District, Town or Parish Council representatives, who are supporting the application. This includes the applicant or agents, who have the right of reply to any points made.
* Any other Member of the South Downs National Park Authority (to speak for a period to be agreed with the Chair of the Committee.)
  1. If more than three individuals or representatives wish to raise similar points, then they will be asked to agree amongst themselves who should speak on their behalf. If necessary, the Chair of the Planning Committee will make any final decision on which members of the public may speak on an issue. The Chair may use his/her discretion to increase the number of people who may speak.

**How will I know if and when the item I am interested in is going to Committee?**

* 1. If you are interested in a planning matter within the SDNP and you are considering making representations to the SDNPA about it, you should first approach the relevant local authority, and establish whether it has been referred to the SDNPA for determination.

If it has, you should then contact the SDNPA to establish whether the matter is being reported to the SDNPA Planning Committee, and if so, when it is to be considered.

* 1. The Member Services Team has details of all future Planning Committee dates and 8 days before the Committee will know which items are to be included on the agenda. Details of forthcoming meeting dates and agenda and minutes can be found on our website.
  2. Copies of reports are normally available on our website at least 7 days before the meeting or they can be obtained from the Committee Officer. In addition, a copy of the agenda for the meeting can be posted to speakers, on written request.

**How do I register my interest in speaking?**

* 1. You will need to telephone or email the Committee Officer on **01730 814810** no later than 12 noon, 3 working days before the meeting (if the meeting is held on a Thursday, this would be 12 noon the previous Monday).The email address is as follows: [public.speaking@southdowns.gov.uk](mailto:member.services@southdowns.gov.uk)
  2. When you call or email, please be ready to provide:
* Your name, address and daytime telephone number (and email address, if available)
* The application number and details of the proposed development to which it refers or details of the other matters that you wish to speak about
* Confirmation of whether you wish to speak in support or against an application or other matter
* Confirmation of whether you are representing yourself or anyone else
* Confirmation that we can provide your details to other people also wishing to speak so that you can agree who will speak, in the event of their being more than 3 potential speakers.
* Details of any special access or other arrangements that you may require.

**What if I am unable to turn up on the day?**

* 1. You may nominate a substitute, giving details to the Committee Officer by no later than 4.00pm on the last working day before the Planning Committee meeting.

**Arriving at the Planning Committee meeting**

* 1. If you are invited to speak to the Planning Committee, then you should arrive at the appropriate venue at least 15 minutes before the meeting begins. A member of the SDNPA staff will be there to meet you and to explain the procedures.

**What will happen in the meeting?**

* 1. The Chair will ask the appropriate officer to introduce and, if necessary, update the report. Each speaker will then be allowed up to three minutes to address the Committee about the proposal or matter in question.

**Late Representations**

* 1. All members of the public have the opportunity to make representations on planning applications during the consultation phase.
  2. If a member of the public wishes to make any comments on an application after the consultation phase has closed, these should be sent to the case officer dealing with the application as soon as possible before the date of the planning committee meeting so that the information may be professionally considered and evaluated.  It cannot be guaranteed that information sent directly to Members within short time frames of meetings will be considered by the Planning Committee.

**Good practice on speaking at Planning Committee**

* 1. Please read the appropriate report carefully before deciding what you want to say. The Committee Members will have read the report and you do not need to repeat report contents at the meeting.
  2. What you can add is information on points you have submitted that you may feel are missing from or are not adequately covered in the report - or you might wish to make a particular emphasis that you feel is not being adequately made. Some points to consider are:
* The Committee will listen to what you say **but will not debate your opinions with you**
* The Chair will invite you to start speaking and your three minutes will be timed by the Committee Officer
* Concentrate on explaining the points that you (or the group you are representing) have already made in writing and what the most important of those are.
* The introduction or submission of additional evidence by public speakers in the form of written documents or photographs for display, circulation or distribution will not be permitted during the Planning Committee meeting. Any additional material relevant to the matter to be considered should be given to the planning officers in time for them to evaluate it professionally. Where possible, this should be at least 7 days before the meeting so that officers and Members have adequate time to properly consider it.
* The Planning Committee can and will only consider a planning application or other planning matters on what are sound and proper planning grounds.
* You should not discuss the applicant's past behaviour, nor speculate about what you think their possible future intentions may be.
* You may not discuss boundary disputes, covenants, reduction in property values or matters dealt with by other law (e.g. licensing).

**What happens after I have spoken?**

* 1. After public speaking is complete, the Planning Committee will consider the application or other matter. This will normally be debated in public **and there will be no further opportunities for non-committee members to speak**.
  2. For further information and advice about the public speaking arrangements, please contact:

Member Services

South Downs National Park Authority

South Downs Centre

North Street

Midhurst

West Sussex GU29 9DH

Tel: 01730 814810

1. **CLARIFICATION IN RELATION TO MEMBER’S INTERESTS**
   1. Where a member of the the Authority declares an interest and does not particpate in the discussion on an item of business at a meeting of the Authority or a committee, he/she may address the meeting as if he/she were a member of the public before leaving the meeting room. In such a case the member is not required to give advance notification of his/her intention to speak.

**APPENDIX 4**

**COMMITTEE TERMS OF REFERENCE**

**PLANNING COMMITTEE: TERMS OF REFERENCE**

* 1. To exercise all development Management functions which are conferred upon the local planning authority except where, and to the extent that, the exercise of such functions has been delegated to local councils.
  2. To decide Planning policy matters of local, or non-strategic, significance, including neighbourhood plans and development orders but excluding non-planning related community-led plans. At the key milestone stages of planning policy, matters of strategic significance are to be determined by the Authority, including Regulation 19 stage (pre-submission) of the SDNP Local Plan, planning policy matters of strategic significance relating to adjoining authorities, and strategically significant planning policy matters of partner organisations such as LEPs, LSPs etc. All such matters will be reported to the Planning Committee for comment prior to consideration by the Authority.
  3. To provide an Authority response to consultations from neighbouring authorities on planning matters, unless the response is of strategic significance.
  4. To provide an Authority response to government and other consultations on planning matters unless the response is of strategic significance.
  5. To approve consultation documents and arrangements on SDNPA policy matters such as development briefs, conservation area appraisals, joint LDF consultation documents where either the policy issues are of local or non-strategic significance, or no policy commitment is implied.
  6. To authorise enforcement action which requires prosecution, the service of a “Stop Notice” or any other Notice or action which in the opinion of the Director of Planning might potentially have significant financial risks for the Authority.
  7. To determine administrative and procedural matters relating to planning, such as Statements of Community Involvement and Local Development Scheme.
  8. To determine the arrangements for charging the community infrastructure levy.
  9. To determine the allocation of resources received through the community infrastructure levy.
  10. To authorise the preparation of planning obligations under Section 106 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 on such applications that are before the Committee.
  11. To consider and report to the Authority on any other matter delegated to it by the Authority.

**POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE: TERMS OF REFERENCE**

1. **AUDIT**
   1. To meet the requirements of the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2015 in respect of:

* Conducting an annual review of the effectiveness of the system of internal control;
* Conducting an annual review of the effectiveness of internal audit;
* Reviewing the outcome of annual review of governance arrangements and approving the Annual Governance Statement, ensuring it contains any actions for improvement; and
* Considering and approving the Authority’s annual Statement of Accounts
  1. To ensure the robustness of risk management and performance management arrangements.
  2. To provide assurance as to the adequacy of arrangements for the prevention and detection of fraud and corruption.
  3. To agree the internal audit plan and annual report, and receive progress and other relevant internal audit reports.
  4. To agree the External Auditor’s Annual Audit Plan, and receive the District Auditor’s Audit Results Report and other relevant reports.
  5. To provide assurance as to compliance with the Authority’s Treasury Management Policy, Financial Regulations and Procedures and Capital Strategies
  6. Consider and recommend to the Authority the approach to the appointment of the Authority’s external Auditor
  7. To recommend to the authority any material and/or substantial changes to the Financial regulations and Financial Procedures

1. **STRATEGIES AND POLICIES** 
   1. To recommend annually to the Authority:

* The Corporate and Business Plans including strategies and priorities, appropriate objectives and key performance measures; Treasury Management Policy and Capital Strategies.
  1. To review and recommend to the NPA the adoption or revision of the Partnership Management Plan and monitor and review its delivery
  2. To approve appropriate resource plans (including workforce plans, information strategies, procurement and estates strategy), and policies, procedures and systems to support effective resource management
  3. To develop and consider polices and strategies for recommendation to the NPA save for when these are delegated to another Committee or Officer.
  4. To consider, and where the Committee considers it appropriate, endorse Whole Estate Plans.
  5. To consider, and where the Committee considers it appropriate, endorse non-planning related community led plans, including Parish Plans, Market Town Health Checks and Landscape Character Assessments
  6. To decide applications for, or reviews, of directions for restrictions on Access Land referred to the Committee by the Chief Executive
  7. To agree a strategy for the South Downs National Park Authority brand and identity, and to monitor and review its implementation.

1. **GRANTS AND PROJECTS**
   1. To agree the submissions of bids for grant funding, and the arrangements for application of grant funds received (subject to any urgent decisions required being made by the Chief Executive in accordance with Standing Order 18 and in consultation with the Chair of the Committee).
   2. To have oversight of the Strategic Fund including approving project bids to the Fund in excess of £50k up to a maximum SDNPA contribution of £100k To recommend for approval by the NPA any Strategic Fund project bid where the SDNPA contribution exceeds £100k.
   3. To receive updates from the South Downs National Park Trust on the financial position and operational activities of the Sustainable Communities Fund.
2. **PERFORMANCE AND PROCUREMENT** 
   1. To monitor and identify improvements arising from the outcomes and evaluation of projects identified by the Committee, audits, survey and other feedback and make recommendations as appropriate.
   2. To monitor and review the performance, including financial performance, of the Authority in the context of its business delivery, and the management and maintenance of the Authority’s assets in accordance with the Authority’s agreed budget, Corporate Plan and other approved plans, and make recommendations for changes as appropriate.
   3. To agree arrangements for the procurement and ongoing monitoring of external contracts for support services, and to authorize entering into contracts of a value of £100k or greater in accordance with Contract Standing Orders.
3. **OTHER** 
   1. To consider and report to the Authority on any other matter delegated to it by the Authority.

**APPOINTMENTS, MANAGEMENT AND STANDARDS COMMITTEE: TERMS OF REFERENCE**

1. To determine the terms and conditions of employment of the Chief Executive (National Park Officer), including relocation payments, etc.
2. To determine the remuneration, annual pay award/performance pay, any accelerated progression of the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) (taking into account the contractual and other pay remits and agreements entered into in respect of the wider staff establishment)
3. To set the performance objectives and assess the performance of the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) annually
4. To manage all other aspects of the Chief Executive (National Park Officer)’s and SDNPA’s contractual employment relationship, including, but not limited to, performance during the probationary period, capability, conduct and grievance matters, and matters relating to extension of ill-health leave (including the extensions of sick pay) or other terminations of employment.
5. Where the Authority determines to appoint a Chief Executive (National Park Officer) and it decides not to make the appointment exclusively from among existing officers, to undertake the recruitment, selection and appointment process in accordance with the relevant requirements of the statutorily prescribed standing orders contained in Appendix 6 of the Authority’s Standing Orders.
6. Before making an appointment of a Chief Executive (National Park Officer) or assigning additional responsibilities to a person holding such an appointment, to consult with Natural England or DEFRA, as appropriate, and to extend an invitation to the consultee to attend the relevant meeting of the Committee.
7. Where the Committee considers it appropriate, to extend an invitation to a Member of the Authority to attend a particular meeting of the Committee.
8. To promote training and advice to Members and Co-opted Members on the Code of Conduct, relevant protocols adopted by the Authority, and related matters to enable high standards of conduct to be maintained.
9. To advise the Authority on the revision or replacement of its Code of Conduct for Members and Co-opted Members, and on the review of protocols relevant to ethical standards.
10. To advise the Authority on the arrangements to be applied for the investigation and determination of allegations of failure to comply with the Code of Conduct for Members and Co-opted Members, including advice on the involvement of at least one independent person in those arrangements, and to handle and determine such allegations in accordance with the approved procedures.
11. To consider and determine an application by a Member or Co-opted Member for the grant of a dispensation under Section 33 Localism Act 2011, relieving the restrictions on participation in, and voting on, a matter in which the Member or Co-opted Member has a disclosable pecuniary interest
12. To consider and report to the Authority on any other matter delegated to it by the Authority

**HEADS OF TERMS: COAST TO CAPITAL STRATEGIC JOINT COMMITTEE**

1. **ESTABLISHMENT, PURPOSE AND FORM**
   1. The Coast to Capital Strategic Joint Committee (“the Joint Committee”) shall be established from the Commencement Date
   2. The over-arching purpose of the Joint Committee is to promote and support sustainable economic development and growth across the area served by the Coast to Capital Local Enterprise Partnership (“the LEP”). To achieve this, the Joint Committee will agree the Strategic Economic Plan as developed by the Board of the LEP (“the Board”) and also may advise the Board from time to time on the economic development and growth priorities of the area.
   3. The Joint Committee shall be a joint committee appointed by two or more local authorities represented on the Joint Committee in accordance with section 102(1)(b) of the Local Government Act 1972.
   4. The Joint Committee may appoint one or more sub-committees.
   5. The lead authority for the Joint Committee shall be West Sussex County Council as the Accountable Body for the Local Growth Fund, whose functions in that capacity shall include financial, administrative and legal support (see paragraph 11)
2. **INTERPRETATION**
   1. In these Heads of Terms –
3. ‘Commencement Date’ means such date as is approved by the local authorities represented on the Joint Committee.
4. ‘The LEP Area” means the area encompassing the administrative boundaries of Brighton & Hove City Council, West Sussex County Council, London Borough of Croydon, Lewes District Council, and part of Surrey County Council - Epsom and Ewell District Council, Tandridge District Council, Mole Valley District Council and Reigate and Banstead District Council.
5. ‘Economic development and growth’ shall bear its natural meaning but with particular emphasis on:

* employment and skills
* business support, internationalisation and innovation
* enterprise
* infrastructure and transport
* housing
* investment and development
* utilisation of property assets
* strategic planning

1. “Strategic Economic Plan” means the plan created by the LEP for the LEP Area setting out the economic development and growth priorities as the basis for negotiation with government.
2. **FUNCTIONS**
   1. The functions of the Joint Committee are specified in paragraph 3.2 below, and may be exercised only in respect of the LEP Area.
   2. The functions referred to in paragraph 3.1 are as follows:
3. To agree the Strategic Economic Plan and its revisions and amendments as proposed to the Joint Committee by the Board.
4. To provide strategic advice to the Board from time to time on the economic development and growth priorities for the LEP Area.
5. To nominate on request from the Board representatives from the district and borough local authorities who are members of the Joint Committee to serve as Directors on the Board.
6. **REPORTING AND ACCOUNTABILITY**
   1. The Joint Committee shall submit an annual report to each of the bodies represented on the Joint Committee.
7. **MEMBERSHIP**
   1. The following bodies shall be members of the Joint Committee:

County/Unitary Authorities

* Brighton & Hove City Council
* London Borough of Croydon
* Surrey County Council
* West Sussex County Council

District and Borough Authorities

* Adur District Council
* Worthing Borough Council
* Lewes District Council
* Mid-Sussex District Council
* Horsham District Council
* Crawley District Council
* Arun District Council
* Chichester District Council
* Epsom and Ewell District Council
* Tandridge District Council
* Mole Valley District Council
* Reigate and Banstead District Council

National Park Authority

* South Downs National Park Authority
  1. Each of the bodies listed in paragraph 5.1 shall be represented at the Joint Committee by one person.
  2. Each local authority member shall be represented at the Joint Committee by an elected Member nominated annually or a nominated substitute (see paragraph 8).
  3. The South Downs National Park Authority shall be represented at the Joint Committee by its Chairman

1. **CHAIR OF THE JOINT COMMITTEE**
   1. The Chair of the Joint Committee shall be elected from among its members on an annual basis.
2. **VOTING** 
   1. Decisions will be made on a simple majority of votes cast by members represented at a meeting.
   2. Where voting at a meeting results in an equal number of votes cast in favour and against, the Chair of the Joint Committee shall have a casting vote.
3. **SUBSTITUTION**
   1. Where a representative of a member of the Joint Committee is unable to attend a Joint Committee meeting, a substitute representative of that member (if approved by it) may attend, speak and vote, in their place for that meeting.
   2. A substitute member must be appointed from a list of approved substitutes submitted by the respective member to the Joint Committee at the start of each municipal year.
4. **QUORUM**
   1. Subject to paragraph 9.2, no business shall be transacted at any meeting of the Joint Committee unless at least eleven of the whole number of voting members are present.
   2. In no case shall any business of the Joint Committee be transacted unless at least two voting representatives from the County/Unitary Authorities as set out in paragraph 5.1.1 are present.
5. **TIME AND VENUE OF MEETINGS**
   1. The Joint Committee will meet annually.
   2. The Chair of the Joint Committee may call a special meeting of the Joint Committee at any time, subject to providing members with minimum notice of ten working days.
6. **ADMINISTRATIVE AND LEGAL SUPPORT**
   1. Administrative and legal support to the Joint Committee shall be provided by the lead authority, such legal support to include Monitoring Officer and Proper Officer functions in relation to the Joint Committee meetings.
   2. Other members of the Joint Committee shall contribute to the costs incurred by the lead authority in connection with the activities described in 11.1. The contributions will be agreed on an annual basis.
7. **OBSERVER STATUS**
   1. The LEP shall have the right to attend meetings of the Joint Committee as an observer and to provide information and advice as requested by the Joint Committee, but will not have any role in voting or decision making.
8. **REVIEW AND VARIATION OF HEADS OF TERMS**
   1. The Joint Committee shall keep these Heads of Terms under review to ensure that the Joint Committee’s purpose is given full effect.
   2. These Heads of Terms may be varied only by complete agreement of all the members of the Joint Committee and in consultation with the Board.
9. **PROCEDURE AT MEETINGS**
   1. The standing orders of the lead authority will apply to meetings of the Joint Committee.
10. **WITHDRAWAL**
    1. Any member of the Joint Committee may give six months’ notice in writing of intention to withdraw from membership of the Joint Committee and involvement in the Strategic Economic Plan.

**APPENDIX 5**

**RULES OF DEBATE**

1. **DISCRETION OF THE CHAIR**

The Chair will have discretion to follow a more informal debating process than that set out below where he or she is satisfied that to do so is consistent with the efficient and effective conduct of business. If he/she decides to do this he/she must communicate this clearly to the meeting.

1. **DISCUSSION OF A MOTION OR AMENDMENT**

A motion or amendment shall not be discussed unless it has been proposed and seconded. Where the agenda item contains a recommendation, it shall be deemed at the commencement of the debate on that item that the recommendation has been formally moved by the Chair and seconded, and any subsequent motion shall be treated as an amendment thereto. Unless notice has already been given in accordance with Standing Order 13, the Chair may require the matter to be put into writing and handed to the Chair before it is further discussed or put to the meeting.

1. **SECONDER'S SPEECH**

When seconding a motion or amendment, a Member may reserve his/her right to speak until later in the debate by declaring his/her intention to do so.

1. **SPEAKING IN DEBATE**

A Member when speaking shall address the Chair. If two or more Members indicate a wish to speak, the Chair shall call one to speak; the other or others shall then await their opportunity to speak. While a Member is speaking the other Members shall refrain from speaking unless raising a point of order.

1. **CONTENT AND LENGTH OF SPEECHES**

A Member shall direct his/her speech to the question under discussion or to a personal explanation or to a point of order. A Member shall not be entitled to read a prepared speech, but may refresh his/her memory by reference to short notes. No speech may exceed three minutes except with the consent of the Chair.

1. **SPEAKING MORE THAN ONCE**

A Member who has spoken on any motion shall not speak again while it is the subject of debate, except:

* 1. once on an amendment moved by another Member;
  2. if the motion has been amended since he/she last spoke, to move a further amendment;
  3. if his/her first speech was on an amendment moved by another Member, to speak on the main issue, whether or not the amendment on which he/she spoke was carried;
  4. in exercise of a right of reply;
  5. on a point of order or by way of personal explanation.

1. **AMENDMENTS TO MOTIONS**

An amendment shall be relevant to the motion and shall be either:

* 1. to leave out words; or
  2. to insert or add words; or
  3. to leave out words and insert or add others;

But such omission, insertion or addition of words shall not have the effect of negating the motion before the Authority, or introducing a substantially new proposal.

1. **DISCUSSION OF AMENDMENTS**

Only one amendment may be moved and discussed at a time. No further amendment shall be moved until the amendment under discussion has been disposed of, but notice of further amendments may be given.

The Chair may permit two or more amendments to be discussed together (but not voted on together) if he is of the opinion that this course would facilitate the proper conduct of Authority business.

1. **FURTHER AMENDMENTS**

If an amendment is not carried, other amendments may be moved on the original motion. If an amendment is carried, the motion as amended shall take the place of the original motion and shall become the motion upon which any further amendment may be moved.

The mover and seconder of a motion or an amendment not carried by the Authority shall not be entitled to move any further amendment to the same or similar effect at that meeting on the question under discussion.

1. **WITHDRAWAL OF MOTION OR AMENDMENT**

A motion or amendment may be withdrawn by the mover with the consent of the seconder and of the Authority, which shall be signified without discussion, and no Member may speak upon the amendment after the mover has asked permission for its withdrawal, unless such permission has been refused.

1. **RIGHT OF REPLY**

The mover of a motion has a right of reply at the close of the debate on the motion, immediately before it is put to the vote. The reply shall be strictly confined to answering previous speakers and shall not introduce any new matters into the debate. If an amendment is moved, the mover of the original motion shall also have a right of reply at the close of the debate on the amendment but shall not otherwise speak on the amendment. The mover of the amendment shall have no right of reply to the debate on that amendment.

1. **MOTIONS WHICH MAY BE MOVED DURING DEBATE**

When a motion is under debate no other motion shall be moved except the following:

* 1. to amend the motion
  2. that the question be now put
  3. to adjourn the debate
  4. to proceed to the next item of business
  5. to adjourn the meeting
  6. a motion under Standing Order 11 to exclude the public
  7. that the Member be not further heard (Standing Order 17)
  8. that the Member leave the meeting (Standing Order 17).

1. **CLOSURE MOTIONS**

A Member may move without comment at the conclusion of a speech of another Member: "That the Authority proceed to the next item of business", "That the question be now put", "That the debate be now adjourned" or "That the Authority do now adjourn", on the seconding of which the procedure shall be as follows:

* 1. on a motion to proceed to the next item of business, unless in the Chair's opinion the matter before the meeting has been insufficiently discussed, the Chair shall first give the mover of the original motion a right of reply, and then put to the vote the motion to proceed to next business
  2. on a motion that the question be now put, unless in the Chair's opinion the matter before the meeting has been insufficiently discussed, the Chair shall first put to the vote the motion that the question be now put, and if it is passed then give the mover of the original motion their right of reply before putting the motion to the vote
  3. on a motion to adjourn the debate or the meeting, if in the Chair's opinion the matter before the meeting has not been sufficiently discussed and cannot reasonably be sufficiently discussed on that occasion the Chair shall put the adjournment motion to the vote without giving the mover of the original motion a right of reply on that occasion.

**APPENDIX 6**

**THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE (NATIONAL PARK OFFICER)**

* 1. **APPOINTMENTS**
  2. Where the Authority determines to appoint a Chief Executive (National Park Officer) and it is determined proposed that the appointment should not be made exclusively from among the existing Officers of the Authority, it shall:
  3. draw up a statement specifying—
  4. the duties of the Chief Executive (National Park Officer), and
  5. any qualifications or qualities to be sought in the person to be appointed;
  6. make arrangements for the post to be advertised in such a way as is likely to bring it to the attention of persons who are qualified to apply for it; and
  7. make arrangements for a copy of the statement mentioned in paragraph (a) above to be sent to any person on request.
  8. Where a post has been advertised as provided in paragraph 1.1(b) above, the Authority shall:

1. interview all qualified applicants for the post, or
2. select a short list from amongst such qualified applicants and interview those included on the short list, or
3. where no qualified person has applied or is able to be appointed, make further arrangements for re-advertisement in accordance with paragraph 1.1(b) above.
   1. Where the Authority determines to appoint a Chief Executive (National Park Officer);

a) the authority to take the steps required by paras 1.1 and 1.2 to select a preferred candidate; and

b) the making of the appointment of a Chief Executive (National Park Officer)

is delegated to the Appointments, Management & Standards Committee

1.4 Before making or adopting an appointment of a Chief Executive (National Park Officer) or assigning additional responsibilities to a person holding such an appointment, the Appointments, Management & Standards Committee shall consult Natural England or Defra as appropriate.

1. **DISCIPLINARY ACTION**
   1. No disciplinary action (within the meaning of Part II of the 1993 Regulations) in respect of the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) except action described in paragraph 2.2 below may be taken by the Authority, or by a committee, sub-committee, relevant Joint Committee or any other person on their behalf, other than in accordance with a recommendation in a report made by a designated independent person under Regulation 3 of the 1993 Regulations.
   2. The action mentioned in paragraph 2.1 above is suspension of the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) by the Authority, or in an urgent case by the Chairman or in his/her absence the Deputy Chairman on behalf of the Authority, for the purpose of investigating the alleged misconduct occasioning the action; and any such suspension shall be on full pay and terminate no later than the expiry of two months beginning on the day on which the suspension takes effect.
2. **INVESTIGATION OF ALLEGED MISCONDUCT**
   1. Where it appears to the Authority that a complaint of misconduct involving the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) *("the Chief Officer")* requires to be investigated, the Authority shall appoint a person *(“the designated independent person")*, being such person as may be agreed between the Authority and the Chief Officer or, in default of such agreement, appointed by the Secretary of State.
   2. The designated independent person—
3. may direct—
   1. that the Authority terminate any suspension of the Chief Officer, or
   2. that any such suspension shall continue after the expiry of the period mentioned in Paragraph 2.2 above or the expiry of any period specified in any such previous direction, as the case may be, or
   3. that the terms on which any such suspension has taken place shall be varied in accordance with the direction
   4. that no steps (whether by the Authority or any Committee, Sub-committee or Officer of theirs) towards disciplinary action or further disciplinary action against the Chief Officer, other than steps taken in the presence, or with the agreement, of the designated independent person, are to be taken before a report is made under sub-paragraph (d) below;
4. may inspect any documents relating to the conduct of the Chief Officer which are in the possession of the Authority, or which the Authority has power to authorise him/her to inspect;
5. may require any Officer of the Authority to answer questions concerning the conduct of the Chief Officer;
6. shall make a report to the Authority—
   1. stating his/her opinion as to whether (and if so, the extent to which) the evidence he/she has obtained supports any allegation of misconduct against the Chief Officer, and
   2. recommending any disciplinary action which appears to him/her to be appropriate for the Authority to take against the Chief Officer; and
7. shall no later than the time at which he makes his report under sub-paragraph (d), send a copy of the report to the Chief Officer.
   1. The Authority shall pay the remuneration of the designated independent person, and reimburse any costs and expenses incurred by him/her in or in connection with the discharge of his/her functions.

**APPENDIX 7**

**SOUTH DOWNS NATIONAL PARK AUTHORITY GENERAL DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY TO THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE AND DIRECTORS**

* 1. **INTRODUCTION**
  2. Section 101(1) Local Government Act 1972 provides that, subject to any express provision contained in legislation, a local authority (which term includes a National Park Authority) may arrange for the discharge of any of their functions by a committee, sub-committee or officer of the authority, or by any other local authority.
  3. In the exercise of its power under s.101(1), and to ensure efficiency in the management of resources and delivery of services, the Authority has adopted this Scheme of Delegation to the Chief Executive and Directors .
  4. **GENERAL PRINCIPLES**

In all cases, officers shall carry out the functions delegated to them by this Scheme in accordance with the following general principles:

* 1. The objective for officers shall be to give effect to, and achieve the objectives of, the strategies, policies and plans adopted by the Authority and its committees.
  2. Officers shall comply with all procedures and protocols adopted by the Authority, including Standing Orders, Financial Regulations, and the Officer Code of Conduct, and ensure that any expenditure that is incurred is provided for within the Authority’s approved budget.
  3. Officers shall maintain close liaison with the Chair of the Authority or, where the function being exercised relates to a matter within the terms of reference of a committee, sub-committee or panel, the Chair of that committee, sub-committee or panel (and in any case where the Chair is absent, the Deputy Chair(s) of the Authority, committee, sub-committee or panel, as the case may be).
  4. The delegation of authority to officers is subject in all cases to the right of the Authority to discharge any function hereby delegated to any officer, instead of that officer, where the Authority considers this to be in the best interests of the Authority.
  5. **DELEGATION OF FUNCTIONS TO THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE**

The Chief Executive is hereby authorised to:

* 1. Undertake the day-to-day management and control of the Authority, its officers, resources, premises and services.
  2. Make such decisions and take such action as he considers necessary to give effect to any decision of the Authority, its committees and panels and any objectives within the PMP or Authority Corporate Plan to ensure the efficient and effective co-ordination and discharge of the Authority’s functions, including power to commit resources and incur expenditure within the Authority’s approved budget.
  3. Commission or otherwise undertake due diligence or other such investigatory activity in relation to matters being considered for inclusion in the Authority’s capital programme.
  4. Authorise any other officer of the Authority to act on his behalf in the exercise of any of the functions delegated to him, but shall remain fully accountable to the Authority for the discharge of such functions.
  5. Authorise any Director to discharge the functions hereby delegated to him, in his absence.
  6. Act in relation to the appointment, termination, discipline and determination of all matters relating to the employment of staff.
  7. Commence, defend, participate in or settle any legal proceedings in any case where he considers this necessary to protect the interests of the Authority, including the power to take all such procedural or other steps incidental to such proceedings.
  8. Authorise any officer of the Authority to prosecute or defend or appear in any legal proceedings further to Section 223 Local Government Act 1972.
  9. Authorise staff to exercise such powers of entry, inspection and survey of land, buildings or premises and to issue evidence of such authority.
  10. Sign any order or document necessary to give effect to any decision of the Authority or committee.
  11. Agree any term, condition or provision within any legal documentation to protect the interests of the Authority.
  12. Discharge any function hereby delegated to any Director, instead of that Director, or to authorise another Director to do so, in the Director’s absence or where he considers this to be in the interests of the Authority.
  13. Implement, manage and administer the Coast to Capital Local Enterprise Partnership Joint Committee.
  14. In consultation with the Chair of the Authority the appointment of members to outside bodies in accordance with rule 26 where such appointment cannot be deferred to the next Annual Meeting of the Authority.
  15. In consultation with the Chair of the Policy & Resources Committee, the power to make decisions on applications for, or reviews of, directions for restrictions on Access Land which require public consultation (long-term restrictions), except in those cases when the Chief Executive and Chair of the Policy and Resources Committee are of the opinion that it should be dealt with by the Policy and Resources Committee.
  16. **DELEGATION OF FUNCTIONS TO THE DIRECTOR OF COUNTRYSIDE AND POLICY MANAGEMENT**

4.1 In consultation with the Chair of the Policy and Resources Committee, the power to make decisions on applications for, or reviews of, directions for restrictions on Access Land which do not require public consultation (short-term restrictions).

* 1. **DELEGATION OF FUNCTIONS TO THE DIRECTOR OF PLANNING**
  2. The Director of Planning is hereby authorised to make all decisions required and take all actions necessary in the discharge of the functions of the Authority falling within the terms of reference of the Planning Committee, except where and to the extent that the particular matter falls within one of the following descriptions (in which case it shall be referred to the Planning Committee for determination, however, this does not prevent the Planning Committee from delegating any of these functions to the Director of Planning):
     1. planning applications (except for householder and other minor applications) which are contrary to the approved or draft development plan or other planning policies but which are recommended for approval
     2. applications (except for householder and other minor applications) which are requested for referral to the Planning Committee by any Member of the Authority, in writing or email to the Director of Planning and with specified reasons
     3. applications (except for householder and other minor applications) which, in the opinion of the Director of Planning, have generated significant and material third party representations which are contrary to the officer recommendation
     4. applications from Authority Members or employees
     5. applications submitted by or on behalf of the Authority for its own developments, except for the approval of minor developments
     6. applications which, at the discretion of the Director of Planning, have potential significant impact or could set an important precedent
     7. enforcement action which requires prosecution, the service of a “Stop Notice” or any other Notice or action which in the opinion of the Director of Planning might potentially have significant financial risks for the Authority.

Viii) the allocation of resources received through the community infrastructure levy.

*Note – All other enforcement action taken in terms of these delegations is to be carried out only after the appropriate legal advice has been taken and subject to reports on progress being made to the Planning Committee as required by the committee*

* 1. In exercising the development management functions of the Authority the Director of Planning is authorised to allocate funds received under s106 agreements.
  2. The Director of Planning shall determine whether a matter that would otherwise be determined by a local council under delegation arrangements is suitably “significant” to be referred instead for determination by the Authority.
  3. The Director of Planning may authorise any other officer of the Authority with appropriate planning qualifications and experience to act on his/her behalf in carrying out the functions hereby delegated to him/her, but shall remain fully accountable to the Authority for the discharge of such functions.

1. **DELEGATION OF FUNCTIONS TO THE DIRECTORS – GENERAL** 
   1. The provisions in this section apply to the following posts: Director of Countryside and Policy Management and Director of Planning; (“the Directors”)
   2. Subject to the terms of the more specific delegations in the sections above, each of the Directors is hereby authorised to make such decisions and take such action as they consider necessary to give effect to any decision of the Authority, its committees, sub-committees and panels, and to carry out the day to day business of the Authority within their Area of Responsibility as defined in paragraph 6.3. This authority includes power to:
      1. commit resources and incur expenditure within the Authority’s approved budget
      2. authorise any other officer of the Authority to act on his/her behalf in the exercise of any of the functions delegated, although they shall remain fully accountable to the Authority for the discharge of such functions.
   3. The Directors’ Areas of Responsibility are as follows:
      1. **Director of Director of Countryside and Policy Management** : the Authority’s functions in relation to the delivery on the ground of National Park purposes, including the management of rangers and volunteers and the statutory duty to manage access land, rights of way, water, tourism , sustainability, maintain the National Trail and convene a Local Access Forum, Sustainable Communities Fund and Strategic Fund (subject to powers reserved by the Authority and delegated elsewhere), policy, research and evidence base underpinning the Authority’s statutory duties, the preparation and maintenance of the Management Plan
      2. **Director of Planning:** the Authority’s functions in relation to its statutory duties as the local planning authority for the National Park, including spatial planning, environmental design, development control, planning enforcement, minerals and waste, Economic Planning Advice, Landscape, Historic Buildings and NP Design

**APPENDIX 8**

**PROPER OFFICERS**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Function** | **Proper officer** |
| **Local Government Act 1972** | |
| S115(2) – Receipt of Monies due from officers | S151 Officer |
| S146(1)(a)– Declarations and certificates with regard to securities | S151 Officer |
| S100B(2) - Circulation of Agendas and reports and applications of exemptions | Chief Executive (National Park Officer) |
| S100B(7) (c ) – Supply of copies of documents to the press | Chief Executive (National Park Officer) |
| S100C(2) – Written summary of proceedings | Chief Executive (National Park Officer) |
| S100F(2) – Rights of access to documents for members | Chief Executive (National Park Officer) |
| S100D(1)(a) Preparation of list of background papers | Chief Executive (National Park Officer) |
| S100D(5)(a) Identification of background papers | Chief Executive (National Park Officer) |
| S225(1) Deposit of documents | Chief Executive (National Park Officer) |
| S229(5) - Certification of photographic copies of documents | Chief Executive (National Park Officer) |
| S234(1) Authentication of documents | Chief Executive (National Park Officer) |
| S238 – Certification of Bye-laws | Chief Executive (National Park Officer) |
| **Local Government Finance Act 1988** | |
| S116 – Notification to Auditor | S151 Officer |
| **Local Government and Housing Act1989** | |
| S2(4) – Political Restricted Posts | Chief Executive (National Park Officer) |
| **Local Government Act 1974** | |
| S30(5) – Public Notice of Ombudsman Report | Chief Executive (National Park Officer) |
| **Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976** | |
| S41 – Certification of resolutions and minutes etc. | Chief Executive (National Park Officer) |

The Chief Executive (National Park Officer), or in his absence the Head of Governance and Support Services, is appointed as Proper Officer for such proper officer functions of the Authority other than those specified in this table as are not specifically delegated to any other office.

The proper officer functions of the officer listed in Column 1 below may, in his/her absence or if he/she is otherwise unable to act, be carried out by the officer listed in Column 2.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Column 1** | **Column 2** |
| Chief Executive (National Park Officer) | Head of Governance and Support Services |
| S151 officer | Head of Business Services |